
Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on Tuesday, January 7, 2014 at 6:00 p.m. in the 
Council Chambers at 3 Primrose Street.            
          

D. Leidlein, Chair    J. Reed  
L. Roche, Vice Chair     L. Gejda 
K. Alexander     R. Bienkowski        

 J Vouros                4  Staff 
D. Freedman     2  Press 

 K. Hamilton              
 M. Ku 
 
Mrs. Leidlein called the meeting to order at 6:10 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board go into executive session to discuss school 
security goals and invited Dr. Reed, Ron Bienkowski, Joni Capocitti, Carmella Amodeo, Gino 
Faiella and Mark Pompano.  Mr. Alexander seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
Exited executive session at 7:35 p.m. 
The public session began at 7:50 p.m.  
 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegience 
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved to approve the consent agenda which included the high school 
debate team and jazz ensemble field trips, and donations to Sandy Hook School, the high 
school automotive repair class and the Newtown school district.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion 
passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
 
Item 5 – Reports: 
Correspondence Report: Ms. Hamilton said correspondence was received from Kathy Hamilton 
regarding the Board vote on committee structure, Duckfish Electronics regarding IT needs which 
was forwarded to Carmella Amodeo, Kathy Hamilton regarding the Board of Finance liaison, 
committee structure and membership, a liaison to the donation group and a question regarding 
the CIP presentation to the Legislative Council, Debbie Leidlein regarding the Legislative 
Council discussion of the new Sandy Hook School driveway, Laurie Borst regarding school bus 
safety and Wolfgang Halbig’s FOIA request about the Sandy Hook tragedy response.   
Chair Report: Mrs. Leidlein discussed the Board retreat and would send out the goals of that 
meeting with possible dates.  She received a packet from the Hillsboro Country Magnet School 
with music and poems composed by students to share with Sandy Hook School. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
The NICE presentation will be given in the second regular Board meeting in February due to 
some staff not being able to attend tonight. 
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A letter was received from Victoria DeFrank of the AFSCME regarding the Newtown Board of 
Education Nurses, Local 1303-215 of Council 4, union negotiations. Their contract expires  
June 30, 2014.  We are providing information they requested.   
The SERV Grant was approved.  We received notification on Monday that it runs from 
September 1, 2013 to August 15, 2014.  David Esquith and the team they sent to Newtown 
were very insightful in helping address some issues regarding the grant.  There was significant 
cooperation on the part of many people involved in preparing this grant.   
 
Committee Reports: 
Mrs. Roche said the committee discussed the budget newsletter and asked for the Board to 
vote to continue providing these communications.  A newsletter will be sent out before the 
budget process, one after each budget week and a summary after the Board of Finance 
meeting.     
At the last meeting she spoke about having people subscribe to receiving agendas and found 
out that there is an option for that on the Town website. 
Mr. Alexander said last year we posted the budget newsletters on google docs which is allowed.  
 
Dr. Reed said we have a speaker’s bureau where anyone can make a request for a speaker to 
attend and address issues.  He will be announcing dates on Saturdays starting in February 
where he will have open office hours for anyone to drop in and discuss the budget.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said there would be a policy committee meeting on Thursday. 
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
Appointment of Committees: 
Mrs. Leidlein shared the list of committees and their charges and asked for feedback. 
Mr. Freedman asked about the donation committee and felt it should be added to the list. 
Mr. Alexander is on that committee and Ms. Hamilton was a public member. 
Ms. Hamilton said the work of that committee has decreased and they only meet on as-needed 
basis. 
Mr. Freedman asked to be removed from the curriculum development and testing improvement 
committee. 
 
Mrs. Roche suggested voting on the committees but preferred to wait to vote on the charges. 
Mrs. Leidlein said the charges of the committees are part of the board policies and it may be 
best to refer them to the policy committee.  The Board agreed. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved to approve the appointment of committee assignments with the 
revisions discussed.  Ms. Hamilton seconded. 
 
Mrs. Ku said the policy states that the chairperson of the Board will be part of the standing 
committees so we may not be able to have three per committee. 
Mr. Alexander said the chair would have to be an exofficio member.  
Ms. Hamilton said an exofficio member is not a voting member. 
Mr. Alexander preferred to have three members on the subcommittees and keep the list we 
have.   
Ms. Hamilton would look into it. 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved to amend the motion to state with possible changes as needed 
based on policy re-read. 
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Vote on amendment: Motion passes unanimously. 
Vote on original motion: Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved to refer the committee charges to the policy subcommittee for 
possible addition to the policies.  Ms. Hamilton seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Graduation Requirements: 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved that the Board of Education approve the changes in the 
Requirements for Graduation Policy 7-302.  Ms. Hamilton seconded. 
 
Dr. Gejda spoke about Mr. Dumais’ presentation regarding changes in the graduation 
requirements to come into alignment with the secondary school reform. This initially will start 
with the class of 2018.  It is recommended that the graduating class of 2018 have 23 credits, the 
class of 2019 have 24 credits, and class of 2020 have 25 credits.  We are looking at requiring 
world language for the first two years and in 2020 taking senior project and redistribution of the 
content area credits.  This discussion is important at this time because we want to let the 
freshman know next year upon entering the high school so they know the requirements.   
 
Ms. Hamilton recalled Mr. Dumais saying that most students graduate with two world language 
credits so it is a non-budgetary issue.   
Mr. Alexander asked if there was any modification for special education students. 
Dr. Gejda said school districts are required to make a concerted effort with students in 6th grade 
to be sure they can meet these standards.   
 
Mr. Alexander was concerned it would be more costly in the third year to add these credits. 
Dr. Gejda said the challenge will be to distribute the credits and look at remediation for students 
who didn’t pass.  We need to have options for those students such as summer school or online 
courses.  
Mr. Vouros was concerned about eliminating positions at the high school to meet these 
requirements.   
 
Dr. Reed said we will be able to absorb the increased requirements for graduation.  A possible 
addition to the policy would be at the discretion of the principal to substitute another credit for a 
failed course. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved that the Board of Education authorize the Communications 
Committee to continue to issue information on behalf of the Board of Education.  Mr. Vouros 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – New Business 
December 18, 2013 Minutes: 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved to approve the minutes of December 18, 2013.  Ms. Hamilton 
seconded.  Ms. Hamilton suggested a change to the second paragraph on page 2 to read  
“Dr. Reed spoke about charging non-special education partner students for attending our 
preschool program.  Most districts charge for this program.” 
 
Dr. Reed suggested having a change in his statement in that paragraph to read, “Dr. Reed said 
all school districts that he is aware of charge.” 
 



Board of Education    -4-    January 7, 2014 
 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton made a friendly amendment to add Dr. Reed’s change.  Mrs. Roche 
seconded.   
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved her suggested sentence in that paragraph on students being 
charged.  Mrs. Ku seconded. 
Vote on amendment: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mr. Alexander)  
Vote on minutes: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mr. Alexander) 
 
December 23, 2013 Minutes: 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved to approve the minutes of December 23, 2013.  Mr. Vouros 
seconded.   
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved to amend the minutes on page four.  She added a sentence in 
the third paragraph to read, “Ms. Hamilton said usually the money is expended before the end of 
the school year.  It might be more beneficial to save the money for larger expenses in the 
future.”  She also requested to remove the next sentence.  Mrs. Ku seconded.   
 
Motion on amendment: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mr. Alexander) 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved to amend the first sentence under Committee Reports to read, 
“Mrs. Roche said the policy committee has been meeting regularly and at our last meeting  
Ms. Hamilton was voted as the chair.  Mrs. Ku seconded. 
Vote on amendment: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mr. Alexander) 
Vote on minutes: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mr. Alexander) 
  
First Tee Program: 
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved that the Board of Education accept the donation of the First Tee 
Program.  Mr. Alexander seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
School Climate Assessment Instrument: 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education approve the implementation of the 
Comprehensive School Climate Assessment Instrument.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Dr. Gejda said this request is from the Safe School Climate Committee.  This is a requirement 
for surveying students, parent and staff members.  Last year this legislation went into effect.  
We used a survey for staff and parents but didn’t feel the surveys were complete.  Jo Ann 
Freiberg from the State Department of Education spoke to our committee about another 
instrument we could use which looks at school climate more comprehensively.   
 
Mr. Freedman asked if we looked at any others before we chose this. 
Dr. Gejda said we chose this because it was recommended by Dr. Freiberg, is used nationwide 
and is reliable. 
Ms. Hamilton asked if we have any evidence to show what we are doing is effective? 
 
Dr. Gejda said that part of the new legislation is to collect the reports and decide what 
information should be addressed at the building level.   
Mr. Alexander asked what part of the budget this fell under. 
Dr. Gejda said it would come under her budget.  The committee was looking to use it this year.  
They liked it because the questions are geared for certain grade levels. 
Motion passes unanimously. 



Board of Education    -5-    January 7, 2014 
 
Unexpended Education Funds Account: 
Mr. Bienkowski said this refers to a public act which went into effect for the fiscal year ending 
June 30, 2011.  This allows us to carry over any unexpended balance into the next fiscal year. 
The first motion elaborates the 1% budgeted appropriation and indicates the fiscal year it would 
begin.  This is more complete than past motions that had been prepared.  Examples of how the 
money could be used is for costs associated with storms and snow removal, the Head 
O’Meadow generator replacement, 12/14 expenses, delayed maintenance projects or 
technology infrastructure/obsolescence.  This law would benefit the Board of Education to 
assure that funds approved for education at the referendum would all be used for education. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Newtown Board of Education respectfully request that 
the Newtown Board of Finance establish a non-lapsing account for deposit of any unexpended 
education funds from the fiscal year ending June 30, 2014, and each fiscal year thereafter, not 
to exceed 1% of the Board of Education’s budgeted appropriation.  Such request is in 
accordance with State Statute Section 10-248a, Unexpended Education Funds account. 
Any funds expended from the Non-Lapsing Education Fund established by the Newtown Board 
of Finance under this statute shall be authorized by the Newtown Board of Education. 
Mr. Freedman seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Ms. Hamilton felt it was great that we were doing this as it will give us flexibility in the future for 
projects or capital expenses.  She hoped we wouldn’t use this to supplement our operating 
expenses.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved to adjourn.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously.   
 
Item 9 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 9:27 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       ________________________________ 
               Kathy Hamilton 
         Secretary 
 
               

















BOE Communications Report, 1/7/2014 
Kathy Hamilton 

From Date Subject 
Debbie Leidlein 12/31/2013 Informing the board that the 

LC will be discussing the new 
SHS driveway. 

Duckfish Electronics 12/27/2013 Asking our IT department if 
they need any electronics – 
forwarded it to Carmella 

Kathy Hamilton 12/30/2013 1.Volunteer for BOF liason 
2.Committee structure as well 

as membership and purpose 
need to be posted on 
website. 

3.Need liason to Donation 
group headed up by GE 
Exec Elizabeth Rallo 

4.Question about 
responsibility of CIP 
presentation to LC 

Kathy Hamilton 12/26/2013 Board needs to vote on 
committee structure. 

Laurie Borst 1/2/2014 School Bus Safety 
Wolfgang Halbig 1/2/2014 FOI request about SHS 

Tragedy response 
 





Dear BOE Members, 

The BOE Policy subcommittee has been reviewing the district's Graduation 
Requirement Policy and considering revisions that would be needed to meet the 
Secondary School Reform legislation that goes into effect for the graduating class of 
2020. Chip Dumais, NHS principal, made a presentation to the Board on this subject 
earlier this year.  
 
Presently, to qualify for graduation, NHS students need 22 credits in different content 
areas, as defined in district policy # 7-302. The graduating class of 2020 will need 25 
credits in order to graduate. Also, the distribution of credits is different than our current 
policy. 

In an effort to meet the 2020 deadline, and be fiscally sensitive, Chip Dumais and I are 
suggesting that the subcommittee consider the following proposal: 
 
One additional credit requirement in three consecutive years and distributed as 
follows: 
2018 (23 credits): World Language 
2019 (24 credits): World Language 
2020 (25 credits): Senior project (and redistribution of content area credits) 

This suggestion takes into account information regarding credits/courses that NHS 
students graduate with.  

It is important to realize that graduation requirements for any given class must be in 
place when that class enters its Freshman year. The graduating class of 2018 will be 
entering NHS this coming Fall.  
 
Thank you for your consideration. 
 
Linda Gejda 



Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education special meeting on Wednesday, December 18, 2013 at  
7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers at 3 Primrose Street. 
 
 D. Leidlein, Chair    J. Reed 
 L. Roche, Vice Chair 
 K. Hamilton, Secretary 
 J. Vouros 
 D. Freedman 
 M. Ku 
 
ALSO PRESENT:  Legislative Council Members, Board of Selectman Members, Board of 
Finance Members, Finance Director Bob Tait, Land Use Director George Benson, Attorney 
David Grogins, Attorney Monte Frank, 28 members of the public, 4 Press 
 
Board of Education Discussion of 2014-2015 Budget: 

Mrs. Leidlein and Dr. Reed presented the attached draft estimates of Major Contractual/Fixed 
Costs and Efficiencies & Other Reductions for the Board of Education. Contract increases range 
from 1-2%. Medical is a 4% increase. Insurance is a 3% increase.  In-district transportation is an 
increase of $150,000 and Special Ed transportation has an increase of $52,000. The 
Technology increase is for the replacement of instructional computers required for testing.  
Areas still in development are for the new Superintendent, out of district tuition, security 
personnel, fuel which has not been bid, and nurses contracts to be negotiated this year.  
Reductions: Hawley  switching from oil to natural gas, charging tuition for non-special ed pre-
school students, unfilled positions, estimated turnover, energy management, and reductions for 
reduced positions.   

Dr. Reed stated the superintendent is responsible to recommend the budget to Board of 
Education.  Has one month to go before recommending budget, so Board of Education hasn’t 
seen the budget.  He expressed it would difficult to sustain financing of police officers at time 
and half. They are looking at other models in Enfield and North Branford, using retired Police 
Officers.  Feedback from the visitation team has been positive.  This requires an immense 
amount of co-operation between the Police Department and Board of Education.  Both sides 
would want to be involved in the hiring.  Security should be looked at independently from the 
budget, supplements needed so as not to compete with books, sports etc.  Work with staff 
intelligently to maximize grants.  Believes the SERV grant will be approved.  Received $3.25 
million for security and secured $1 million more working with staff and vendors.  Good news for 
town surplus fund, received insurance refund and grant money.  Need to show relation between 
declining enrollment and the budget.  Would like a mutual agreement on budget while balancing 
the needs of the town and school system.   Energy containment initial savings will go into paying 
for equipment.  It is a savings in capital expenditures.  When paid off, you will see significant 
dollars coming back in energy savings. 

Ms. Jacob stated feedback from Charter Revision Commission said in towns that are successful 
in passing budgets, is when there is collaboration.  Goal is to pass budget first time. 

Dr. Reed doesn’t remember having 4 or 5 referendums when he was superintendent.  He 
understands what needs to be done to build collaboration.  This has been an atypical year  
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because of the shooting.  Decision made not to fill 6 positions this year; we are serious about 
managing the budget.    

Dr. Reed spoke about charging non-special education partner students for attending our 
preschool program.  Most districts charge for this program.  Lisa Romano asked how Dr. Reed 
knows non special education students will pay tuition.  Dr. Reed said all school districts that he 
was aware of charge.  It will be fairly priced. 

Mr. Knapp stated voters vote on one number.   Asked what is the goal?  Dr. Reed said start with 
understanding what the needs are, how many staff can be reduced.  We are still getting 
information in.  The more intelligent the budget can be and meet the needs of students while 
demonstrating we are good shepherds of tax dollars is his goal.   Budget will be conservative 
and modest. 

Mr. Amaral hopes to see a zero increase.  He would like explanations in budget book for 
increases and decreases.   Dr. Reed will do that. 

Ms. Hamilton asked if the line item teacher’s/staff salaries is based on current staff.  Dr. Reed 
said yes.  Staff reductions are still in development.  Ms. Hamilton asked if estimated turnover is 
assuming people leave and less costly staff is hired.  Dr. Reed said that is correct.  There are no 
incentives to retire early.   

Ms. Jacob asked if there will be a retirement package offered.  Dr. Reed said the Board makes 
that decision but he thinks it is problematic, and it encourages good people to leave.  He doesn’t 
think we should pay people who were going to retire.  
 
Mr. Ferguson suggested the title “major contractual/fixed costs” should read “major contractual 
obligations”.  Dr. Reed calls it “known costs drivers”. 

Ms. Jacob asked if Dr. Reed is currently looking at a $1.2 million increase over last year.   

Dr. Reed said this is not the whole story.  He doesn’t see anything impacting it to be higher, and 
is looking to be creative with security.  If security is going to be in the Board of Education 
budget, he hopes it is supplemented some way. 

Ms. Romano asked of the council decides where security costs go.   Why is transportation going 
up?  Dr. Reed said transportation is increasing according to All Stars contract at 3%.  Ms. Jacob 
said the council does not have line item authority over the Board of Education budget.  Dr. Reed 
and Mrs. Llodra will make recommendations regarding security and the Board of Finance will 
make a recommendation. 

The meeting adjourned at 11:00 p.m. 

       Respectfully submitted: 

 

 

       ___________________________________ 
                 Kathy Hamilton 
           Secretary 



 
Town of Newtown 

  Board of Education Budget 2014-15 Talking Points 
                                  12/18/2013 

   
 

DRAFT ESTIMATES 
  MAJOR CONTRACTUAL/FIXED COSTS: 

   TEACHER SALARIES  $     1,091,000.00  
  ADMINISTRATORS, CUSTODIANS, SECRETARIES, EDUCATIONAL ASSISTANTS  $         160,000.00  
  MEDICAL BENEFITS (4%)  $         324,000.00  
  INSURANCE (W/C & G/L) (3%)   $          28,300.00  
  TRANSPORTATION (IN DISTRICT)   $        150,000.00  
  TRANSPORTATION (SPECIAL ED IN AND OUT OF DISTRICT)   $          52,000.00  
  TECHNOLOGY EQUIPMENT   $        120,000.00  
  

    AREAS STILL IN DEVELOPMENT: 
   SUPERINTENDENT 
   TUITION - OUT OF DISTRICT 
   SECURITY - PERSONNEL & HARDWARE 
   GASOLINE AND DIESEL: YET TO BID 
   NURSES CONTRACT: TO BE NEGOTIATED   

  
    GRAND TOTAL   $    1,925,300.00  

  
    EFFICIENCIES & OTHER REDUCTIONS: 

   OIL TO NATURAL GAS (TWO-THIRDS) AT HAWLEY  $        (20,000.00) 
  PRE-SCHOOL TUITION FOR NON-SPECIAL ED STUDENTS  $        (50,000.00) 
  POSITIONS UNFILLED IN CURRENT OPERATING BUDGET 

                 CERTIFIED  $      (240,000.00) 
                NON-CERTIFIED  $        (30,000.00) 
  ESTIMATED TURNOVER  $      (325,000.00) 
  ENERGY MANAGEMENT: CONTINUE PERFORMANCE REVIEW W/ TOWN 

   REDUCTIONS MADE FOR REDUCED POSITIONS - IN DEVELOPMENT   
  

    GRAND TOTAL  $      (665,000.00) 
  

    NOTE: AT THIS POINT IN TIME THE 2014-15 BOE BUDGET IS IN THE MIDDLE OF THE DEPT REVIEW 
PROCESS 

   

 



      



Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on Monday, December 23, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. in the 
Council Chambers at  
3 Primrose Street.            
          

D. Leidlein, Chair    J. Reed  
L. Roche, Vice Chair     L. Gejda 
K. Alexander(absent)    R. Bienkowski        

 J Vouros      1 Staff 
D. Freedman      2 Public 

 K. Hamilton          3 Press 
 M. Ku 
 
Mrs. Leidlein called the meeting to order at 7:36 p.m. 
Item 1 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved to approve the consent agenda which included the minutes of 
December 3 and December 9, 2013, the donation of $781.00 to Middle Gate School for 
Veteran’s Day activities, a $3,396.25 donation to Sandy Hook School, the donation of the 
Educational Alliance Grant of $500 to Sandy Hook School, the donation of equipment for the 
high school music lab, the donation of $5,000 for the high school tech ed department, the 
Debate Team field trip and personnel items which includes authorization for the Superintendent 
to hire Jay Smith to serve as Interim Assistant Principal at Newtown Middle School while Tony 
Salvatore is on leave until on or about March 31, 2014.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 2 – Public Participation – none   
Item 3 – Reports  
Chair Report: Mrs. Leidlein asked for motions to add discussion and possible action on the high 
school auditorium and Board of Education committees.  
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education add a discussion and possible action on 
the high school auditorium to new business.  Mr. Freedman seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously.   
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education add discussion and possible action 
regarding Board committees.  Vote: 4 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Roche), 1 nay (Ms. Hamilton)  
 
Correspondence Report: The following correspondence was received: 
Mr. Freedman regarding protocol for Board members visiting schools 
Mrs. Leidlein regarding the Board presentation at the joint meeting 
Mr. Vouros regarding confirmation of receiving the $25,000 donation from Swiss Army 
Cindy Smith regarding a merchant account analysis 
Mrs. Leidlein through Mary Ann Jacob regarding the high school auditorium 
Kevin Fitzgerald regarding the makeup of the Board 
Ms. Feola-Guerrieri and Dr. Gejda regarding schools of distinction 
Offer from Cindy Moore regarding a Marshall Arts course  
Mrs. Leidlein regarding a public act that addresses carrying money over year to year 
Mrs. Leidlein listing all subcommittee members 
Pat Llodra encouraging the Board to have a discussion on school safety 
Eric Larson regarding Boy Scouts wanting to help the town 
Adam Keenan from Chicago asking for a donation from the Board for their Chicago organization 
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Mrs. Leidlein stated there would be an FOIA workshop at the meeting on February 18. 
Mrs. Ku asked to have a discussion regarding a possible student rep be added to the Board of 
Education.  This may want to be referred to the policy committee. 
Mrs. Leidlein said that requests to visit schools should go through the Superintendent’s office. 
There was a request for a Board retreat which will be scheduled. 
 
Ms. Hamilton said there are a few concerns regarding emails between Board members.  This is 
not allowed as these are considered meetings under FOIA rules.  
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Reed shared a small poster which lists a state phone number for anyone to report 
something they see which they have a concern about and stated the poster will be placed in 
various areas of the school system. 
There will be an executive session on security at the next meeting. 
We received confirmation that all camera installations in the schools will be will be completed by 
January 2.  We also expect to receive notification on the SERV Grant any day.   
Dr. Reed congratulated high school principal, Chip Dumais, for receiving the Outstanding 
Scholar Award in the graduate program at Central Connecticut State University.   
The doors at the high school front lobby are now operational for electronic locking and unlocking 
which will be operated by staff. 
 
Coherence Planning Report: 
John Vouros read the members of the Coherence Planning Committee which included Dr. John 
Reed, Dr. Linda Gejda, Joni Capoccitti, Phil Cruz, Chip Dumais, David Freedman, Julie 
Haggard, Tom Kuroski, Pat Llodra, Gail Maletz, Jo-Annek Peters, Laura Roche, Lisa Schwartz, 
Denise Tramposch, Anne Uberti, and John Vouros.   
 
Jonathan Costa spoke about the work of the committee.  One-third of all the work in this plan is 
what was required by the state.  The committee met four times.  You will have the source 
document as a framework for the new superintendent.  This plan shows the weight of the work 
being addressed.  He stated that Newtown is beyond its capacity to get done what is planned to 
do. 
 
Mrs. Ku said as a new Board member she found it very useful. 
Mr. Freedman felt it was a great opportunity to be on the committee.   
 
Item 4 – Old Business 
Educational Specifications for the New Sandy Hook School: 
Dr. Reed said there have been some changes since these were approved on June 18.  Svigals 
has had numerous meetings with various groups.  He and Dr. Gombos have reviewed what is 
there.  He said that ultimately there is a framework which the total square footage must be 
aligned to.   
 
Ms. McFadden said that any further changes will be made to meet the goals of each educational 
space.  We will come back to the Board with any changes as we move forward. 
 
Ms. Hamilton asked what the next step was after approval tonight. 
Dr. Reed said this approval was needed now primarily for the design team to work on the 
schematics with possibly three scenarios to bring forward. 
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Mr. Brotman said that in past projects the state is only looking for the number of students and 
programs.  What we have now is sufficient. 
Ms. McFadden said the state asked for a comparison of the square footage from the former 
school and the present ed specs. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved that the Board of Education approve the educational 
specifications for the new Sandy Hook School.  Ms. Hamilton seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously.   
 
Adoption of the SOS Program: 
Dr. Reed stated that we have spoken about teenage depression and David Jacob was here to 
answer questions regarding this program.   
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education adopt the SOS Program as 
presented.  Mrs. Ku seconded.   
 
Dr. Jacob stated that depression can ultimately be related to thoughts about suicide.  Every high 
school and middle school student with parental permission will complete an anonymous self- 
administered depression screening for self-awareness and the possibility a student may refer a 
friend for assistance.  There are 8,000 schools in the nation that have used this program. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked why we weren’t doing this for students in the fifth and sixth grades and 
younger.   
Dr. Jacob hoped to eventually address the younger grades but this research–based program 
wasn’t developed for that age.      
 
Mr. Freedman felt because we have a larger number of counselors available we would have 
enough staff for the younger grades.  He asked who did the training. 
Dr. Jacob stated the trainer is from Massachusetts.  The training would take 12 days for the high 
school and 10 days for the middle school.   
Mrs. Roche asked what would be sent to parents. 
Dr. Jacob said that parental permission would have to be required.   
Mrs. Ku asked what would happen with the survey information. 
Dr. Jacob said we would collect the surveys which would be anonymous. 
 
Mr. Vouros was concerned that the children understand the seriousness of the survey.  The 
time you give them to talk about this should not be limited. 
Dr. Jacob said that three support team members would be in each class for the discussions. 
They would include teachers and at least a social worker, psychologist or counselor. 
 
Dr. Reed feels an environment where students are cognizant of the traits of depression would 
be helpful.  The teachers discuss their students with each other.  At parents meetings we have 
to acknowledge that these questions are indicators.  With the size of our staff we are prepared 
to give additional support. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 3 – Reports (continued) 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved to approve the financial report and transfers for the month ending 
November 30, 2013.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
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Mr. Bienkowski reported that all major object accounts were in a positive balance.  We know 
what our transportation and tuition grants will be which is $289,000 more than when we 
developed the budget.  Under purchased property services some projects will be funded under 
the Department of Justice Grant.  We have had a number of emergency repairs and have spent 
62% of our budgeted amount for these repairs.   
 
Mr. Freedman asked if money could be put aside that will help with future large purchases in our 
budget. 
Mr. Bienkowski said we can reserve 1% in our revolving account with approval of the Board of 
Finance.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said usually the money is expended before the end of the school year.  It might be 
more beneficial to save the money for larger expenses in the future.   
Mr. Bienkowski said we don’t want to use that money for operating expenses.   
Ms. Hamilton suggested modifying the layout of the transfer report in the future. 
Mr. Bienkowski said this format comes from the ledger system adopted in 2009. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Mrs. Roche said the policy committee has been meeting regularly and at the last meeting  
Ms. Hamilton took over as chair. 
Ms. Hamilton said they were currently looking at policies that Dr. Reed said need to be 
addressed first.  Ms. Hamilton reviewed the policy development process and reported that the 
committee had completed 18 policies which needed to be reviewed by the Superintendent.  
They are working with Dr. Bruce Storm, a volunteer retired Superintendent of Schools, and also 
include staff members for their input.   
 
Item 4 – Old Business (continued) 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the budget goals for the 2014-
2015 as presented.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
 
Ms. Hamilton suggested changes in the order of the goals.  Security measures in item #3 should 
be moved below item #1, mental health should also be under item #1, student success plans 
should be in item #3, and item #5 planning for future needs should be more specific.  She 
suggested adding to collaborate with the municipal government and also adding a flat budget 
moving forward this year.   
 
Dr. Reed felt we shouldn’t state adding a zero increase as a goal statement because that would 
be an action the Board could take this February. 
Mrs. Leidlein is also in favor of a zero budget but would like to hear what Dr. Reed presents. 
Mrs. Ku agreed that it isn’t a budget goal.   
Ms. Hamilton had heard the frustration about taxes from the community.  She doesn’t want to 
lose programs but we must be realistic.   
 
Mrs. Roche didn’t feel comfortable giving that direction to Dr. Reed.  We need to wait and see 
the budget that is brought forward. 
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MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved to add as #6 to collaborate with the municipal government to 
look for ways to provide better efficiencies and more transparent operations in administrative 
overhead areas.  Mr. Freedman seconded.   
 
Ms. Hamilton would like to see discussions with school and town personnel on how to do this.  
An outside organization did a study on this.  This is a step by step process.   
Dr. Reed said he would review the study and proceed with an investigation pertaining to the 
Board assuming the responsibility for town buildings for cleaning and maintenance.  There are 
implications when thinking about combining services.   
 
Mr. Bienkowski said there is a lot of cooperation with the town such as with the insurance 
program and the town highway department maintaining our vehicles.  The town is on the same 
software system and we buy our diesel fuel with the town but the town technology systems are 
entirely different from ours. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein proposed a friendly amendment to add collaborate with the town and explore the 
ramifications of collaboration regarding better efficiencies and more transparent operations in 
administrative overhead areas.   
Ms. Hamilton said we can review the possibilities of combining services and only make the 
change if it makes sense. 
Dr. Reed said the First Selectman and superintendent need to have these discussions. 
Mrs. Roche made a friendly amendment to add “investigate the possible collaboration with the 
municipal government…” 
Vote on amendment: 5 ayes, 1 nay (Mrs. Ku) Amendment passes. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved an amendment to add #7 to have a goal of a zero percent 
budget increase.  Mr. Freedman seconded. 
Mrs. Ku felt the job of the Board of Education was to represent the best interests of the 
students.    
Ms. Hamilton said we have to make the reductions and not be forced by another board.  We still 
had trouble passing the budget last year.  A lot of tax increase was from the Board of Education 
budget.   
Dr. Reed is not opposed to zero increase if that’s the right number.  He said it would be helpful 
to the future superintendent to have the budget goals completed by October 30th.  
 
Vote on amendment to add a zero budget increase: 3 ayes, 3 nays (Mrs. Roche, Mr. Vouros, 
Mrs. Ku) Motion fails. 
Final vote on the budget goals: 5 ayes, 1 nay (Ms. Hamilton) 
 
Item 5 – New Business 
Personnel Item: 
Dr. Reed spoke about the resignation for retirement for Jo-Ann Peters-Edmondson.   
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education accept the notification from Jo-Ann 
Peters-Edmondson of her retirement effective January 3, 2014.  Ms. Hamilton seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education authorize the employment of Jo-Ann 
Peters-Edmondson as Interim Principal of Hawley School through June 30, 2014.  During this  
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six month period she will have five vacation days and be eligible for six sick days and one 
personal day.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.   
The Board thanked Mrs. Peters-Edmondson for staying until the end of the school year. 
 
Appointment of Committee: 
Mrs. Leidlein referred to the Board bylaws on the appointment of committees.  Currently there 
are four committees which are Communications, CIP/Facilities/Finance, Policy, and Contract 
Negotiations.  Coherence is an existing committee.  It was recommended to have a security, a 
special education/gifted education and a technology committee as assignments, not standing 
committees.   
Ms. Hamilton said technology could be part of curriculum and instruction.  We also need to have 
a liaison for the Legislative Council and Board of Finance meetings.    
 
Mrs. Leidlein said Mrs. Ku would be on the Education Connection Board and Mr. Vouros would 
continue on the AIS Magnet School Committee.  She would like the Legislative Council and 
Board of Finance to send reps to our meetings.  Those on the CIP and facilities committee could 
also be on the Sandy Hook building project committee.  The Coherence Committee would be 
removed. 
 
Ms. Hamilton said it was the responsibility of the superintendent’s office to update the 
coherence report. 
Dr. Reed felt this should be a partnership with the superintendent and Board of Education.  He 
agreed with the major committees.   If you have a curriculum committee they would give their 
recommendation to the rest of the Board for approval.  Essential committees should be 
appointed now which includes the security committee. 
 
Ms. Hamilton felt the policy committee could use one more person. 
Mr. Freedman would be on that committee. 
Mr. Freedman and Ms. Hamilton would be on the CIP/Finance and Sandy Hook building 
committee.   
 
High School Auditorium Project: 
Mrs. Leidlein received a communication regarding the high school auditorium. 
Dr. Reed was looking into this and felt it was premature discussing this tonight.   
Mrs. Leidlein said this could go back to the CIP/Facilities committee.  The CIP will be presented 
to the Board of Finance on January 8.   
 
Item 6 – Public Participation – none   
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved to adjourn.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
Item 7 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 11:04 p.m.                
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       ________________________________  
                          Kathy Hamilton 
            Chair    
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